August 26, 2008

John H. Kerr Deviation Request

Corps of Engineers Position Paper
· Purpose:  The purpose of the deviation request study is to modify the operations at John H. Kerr Dam and Reservoir to minimize the impacts on the downstream floodplain ecosystem without creating a major impact to authorized project purposes or other stakeholders.  Impacts on the overall ecosystem can be evaluated by examining the effects of J.H. Kerr flood releases on bottomland hardwood forests.  Under current operations during wet years, bottomland hardwoods can be flooded for long periods of time leading especially to seedling mortality.  Operational changes that improve the health and reproduction of bottomland hardwoods would also have positive effects on other bottomland plants and animals, and stability of the river banks.  Reduced flood duration and improvements to the overall ecosystem may also enhance public use of conservation lands in the lower Roanoke by hunters and others users.  Any modification must also minimize impacts to other resources such as reservoir water levels, power generation at the Kerr/Gaston/Roanoke Rapids Reservoir system, spring releases for striped bass, and flooding of agricultural lands downstream.
· Alternative Analysis:  The PDT and stakeholders have investigated a number of different alternatives.  Each alternative has two components:  a guide curve for operation of John H. Kerr Reservoir and a release option from Roanoke Rapids Dam.  
· Seven different guide curves have been investigated.  However, all but one of the guide curves have been eliminated due to adverse impacts created by higher or lower reservoir water levels in Kerr Reservoir.  The remaining guide curve (alternative 6) is illustrated below along with the existing curve.  Alternative 6 (suggested by the Roanoke River Basin Association) is within the vertical bounds of the existing curve but the slopes are different to partially compensate for loss of hydropower production due to the change in releases.

· Two basic release options (A & B) are currently being investigated in addition to the existing operations.  The purpose of these options is to release more water from the system sooner.  This is accomplished primarily by releasing up to 35,000 cfs when the water level in Kerr Reservoir exceeds elevation 303 msl versus elevation 315 under existing operations.  Capping releases at 30,000 cfs was investigated, but there was no apparent benefit.
· Option A has the higher releases from March-June with the existing release protocol the rest of the year. 
· Option B has higher releases from January – June which allows higher release during the winter (prior to the primary summer growing season) when minimal impacts (with the exception of winter cover crops) should occur due to flooding.  The existing release protocol would remain in effect the rest of the year. 
· The release protocols are indicated at the bottom of each attachment.
· Based on the analysis to date, Alterative 6B appears to be the best new scenario that minimizes the impacts to most resources.  For the months of January through June, releases in the range of 20,000 cfs will occur less frequently under alternative 6B than under the existing operations.  Also the total frequency of releases above 20,000 cfs should be less, but there could be increased impacts to some agricultural lands due to potential more frequent releases above 25,000 cfs from January through June.  The increased frequency of higher releases is most prevalent during January through June.  There is no significant difference in the frequency of any releases above 20,000 cfs from July through December.  
· A meeting was held with NC Department of Agriculture on August 15th to discuss agricultural impacts.
· Another meeting was held August 28th with local agricultural interests at the Bob Martin Center in Williamston, NC.

· The emphasis of these meetings was to determine the impacts of alternative 6B on agricultural interests
• Test Releases and Monitoring Recommendations:
· Winter: This winter, if water is available, controlled incremental releases will be coordinated with satellite imagery and with farmers’ for on-the-ground observations to calibrate or verify areas flooded by various releases from Roanoke Rapids Dam, and to determine a minimal damage point for cropland.  Much of the area is prime farmland.
· This was requested by several farmers at the town hall meetings last spring.
· Release levels will be coordinated during the August meetings and with modeling results provided Hydrologics and USGS.  
· Release increments would be held for at least five days to allow the waters to reach the full lateral extent.
· Coordinated with UNC related to the spring monitoring described below.

· Coordinated with project partners to assure adequate monitoring of water levels within the watershed so that results can be validated.

· Determine the potential impact on winter cover crops such as wheat.

· Spring:  We have limited data on critical timeframes for flooding related to bottomland hardwoods seedling damage, survivability and mortality.  This limits our understanding of the level of impacts any alternative may have; whether specific alternatives are effective and beneficial; and the trade offs involved with the alternatives.  

· UNC is conducting an on-going 5-year research project to determine critical flooding time frames for bottomland hardwood seedlings.

· During the early part of next growing season (March-June), make controlled releases during the bottomland hardwoods growing season. 

· Results from the winter releases described above may assist in developing this protocol.
· Without a release protocol plan, adequate inundation scenarios may not occur to document flooding effects on seedlings.

· Needs to be coordinated with NC Wildlife Resources Commission, NMFS, and US Fish and Wildlife Service to minimize impacts to spring striped bass releases (existing release protocol is attached).
· Conclusions:  
· USACE needs to determine if any recommended actions are in the overall public interest.   In other words, the potential benefits to bottomland hardwoods and potential adverse impacts to agricultural lands must be identified and evaluated, along with other potential impacts, and those competing interests must be balanced.    
· Recommend implementation of winter and spring releases and monitoring

· This will provide additional information to help conclude whether or not new alternatives should be implemented
· Winter:  Provide information on threshold of impact to agricultural land.

· Spring:  Help determine if any alternative would likely reduce impacts to bottomland hardwood seedlings.

· If the agricultural impacts can be determined to be minimal, then alternative 6B could be implemented on an interim basis in the spring of 2009 with possibly incorporating the “safety valve” indicated below.  An EA/FONSI would be required.

· If the agricultural impacts can not be determined to be minimal, then alternative 6B could not be implemented in the spring of 2009.  An EIS would be required before implementation could be considered.

· EIS must include any necessary mitigation to offset agriculture impacts and for potential impacts to other resources.  
· Could not be implemented before 2010. 
· Safety Valve:  Any new guide curve and release protocol that may be recommended for implementation is likely to have a 35,000 cfs release scenario.  

· If such a release approached the last plant date coordinated with the agricultural interests, then releases could be reduced to the existing operation protocol or the no agricultural impact threshold determined via the winter monitoring.

· This release reduction would need to occur several days before the last plant date to allow the fields to dry out sufficiently for planting.
Alternative 6
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	Existing Operations
	Option 6A 
	Option 6B

	Kerr lake level (ft-msl)
	Roanoke Rapids releases (cfs)
	Kerr lake level (ft-msl)
	Roanoke Rapids releases (cfs)
	Kerr lake level (ft-msl)
	Roanoke Rapids releases (cfs)

	Below 300
	Up to 8,000
	Below 302
	Up to 11,000*
	Below 302
	Up to 11,000*

	300 – 312
	Up to 20,000
	302 - 303
	Up to 20,000*
	302 - 303
	Up to 20,000*

	312 – 315
	Up to 25,000
	303 - 315
	Up to 35,000*
	303 - 315
	Up to 35,000*

	315 – 320
	Up to 35,000
	Above 315
	Existing operations
	Above 315
	Existing operations

	320 – 321
	85% of inflow or up to 35,000, whichever is higher
	* During growing season (Mar – Jun); during non-growing season, follow existing operations
	· * During April 1 – June 30; 

· From Jan 1 - March 31, releases up to 20,000 cfs whenever the elevation exceeds the guide curve up to an elevation of 303 feet.  Above 303, follow the release protocol indicated above.

· During the rest of the year, follow existing operations.  

	Above 321
	Inflow
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